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RE: File No. S7-05-22: Shortening the Securities Transaction Settlement Cycle 
 
Dear Ms. Countryman,  
 
On February 9, 2022, the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC” or “Commission”) 
proposed to adopt rules and rule amendments to shorten the standard settlement cycle for most 
broker-dealer transactions from two business days after the trade date (“T+2”) to one business 
day after the trade date (“T+1”) (the “Proposal”).1  The Commission also requested comments 
on a number of aspects of its proposed rules and rule amendments, as well as on 
considerations relating to shortening the settlement standard settlement cycle to the trade date 
(“T+0”).  
 
NYSE Group, Inc.  (the “NYSE”) appreciates the opportunity to comment on the Proposal and 
commends the Commission’s desire to increase market efficiency and mitigate risk in the 
settlement cycle.  Like many other industry participants and regulators, the NYSE recognizes 
the benefits of shortening the settlement cycle to T+1, including overall risk reduction in the 
settlement cycle and improvements in post-trade processing efficiency.   
 

Proposed Amendments to Rule 15c6-1 Under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 (the 
“Exchange Act”) to Shorten the Settlement Cycle to T+1 
 
A T+1 settlement cycle will significantly increase market efficiency, mitigate risk (particularly 
during times of extreme volatility and stressed markets) and free up liquidity - cash or shares - 
held to ensure the completion of trades.  This will allow industry participants to take advantage 
of capital and operational efficiencies, and benefit from significant risk reduction and a potential 
lowering of margin requirements.  Support for a migration to T+1 is evident from the onset of the 
coronavirus pandemic and the meme stock trading events of January 2021, when a surge in 
volatility and trading volumes resulted in brokers being forced to post more margin at the 
National Securities Clearing Corporation (the “NSCC”).  Shifting to T+1 will offer tangible 
benefits to investors by reducing their risk exposure and enabling them to more quickly leverage 
investment opportunities.   
 

 
1 See Shortening the Securities Transaction Settlement Cycle, Exchange Act Release No. 94196 (proposed Feb. 9, 
2022). 
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General Counsel 
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